

February 23, 2012

A Regular Meeting of the Zoning Board of Appeals was held on Thursday, February 23, 2012 at the Mendon Town Hall, 16 West Main Street, Honeoye Falls, NY, 14472 at 7:00 p.m.

PRESENT: 
Kevin Wright, Chair




Don Irvine 




Liz Sciortino 




Don Thorp




Bruce Peckham  


ATTORNEY:
Doug Jones 

OTHERS: 
Moe Bickweat, Town Board, Ed Walsh, Planning Board Chair and two others.
Minutes were taken by Mary Fletcher.

Mr. Wright called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. 

FERNANDES AREA VARIANCE PUBLIC HEARING

Leonie Fernandes, 385 Boughton Hill Road, Honeoye Falls, NY, came before the board for an area variance at said property, consisting of 11.83 acres, bearing Tax Account No. 222.04-1-5, located in an RA-5 zone, to allow the construction of a 66’ x 200’ indoor riding arena, which, when added to the existing accessory structures, exceeds the 1% lot coverage per Town code for accessory structures by approximately 9,703 square feet.

Mr. Wright stated the affidavit of posting was in the file and waived the reading of the public notice.

Mr. Wright asked if the board members had seen the property.  They all answered in the affirmative.

Ms. Fernandes stated she wanted to construct a metal pole barn (66’ x 200’) on her property to be used as an indoor riding arena.  She stated the riding arena would be 900 feet from the nearest road, and her property is a flag lot with a 1500 foot driveway.  She stated the metal pole barn would be constructed over the existing outdoor arena, which is on the northwest corner of the property, behind the house.  She stated this barn would result in a lot coverage for accessory structures of 2.9%.  

Mr. Wright asked who owned the property to the east.  Ms. Fernandes stated Mark Kokinda was the property owner.  A discussion followed regarding the adjoining properties.  Mr. Wright asked if there was a possibility of increasing the size of Ms. Fernandes’ lot.  A discussion followed.  

Ms. Fernandes stated that quite a few of the neighbors in the area have riding arenas and own horses.  

Mr. Wright stated Ms. Fernandes submitted two possible structures with her application.  Ms. Fernandes stated she submitted a rendering with a fabric structure and one with a metal structure.  She stated she would be building the metal arena, if approved.

Ms. Fernandes stated there will be electric and water in the arena, but no bathroom.  She stated the septic is in front of the house, and they have a well.  She stated she has three stalls in the existing barn, and there will not be any stalls in the riding arena.  She stated the riding arena would be 30 feet high.  A discussion followed regarding the ventilation. She stated she would like to begin construction in July or August.

Mr. Wright asked if the benefit could be achieved by any other means.  Ms. Fernandes stated that because of the climate here, she wanted to be able to enjoy the horses in the winter.

Mr. Wright asked if this would result in an undesirable change in the neighborhood.  Ms. Fernandes stated no, that many of the neighbors have riding arenas.

Mr. Wright asked if this request was substantial.  Ms. Fernandes stated it would still leave an open area.

Mr. Wright asked if there would be any adverse physical effects.  Ms. Fernandes discussed the drainage in the area and stated she did not think there would be any adverse physical effects.

Mr. Wright asked if this was a self-created difficulty.  Ms. Fernandes stated yes.

Mr. Wright stated that Mr. Peckham is a neighbor of Ms. Fernandes.  Mr. Peckham stated that many property owners in that area have horses.  

Mr. Wright opened the meeting to comments from the public.  There were no comments.

Mr. Irvine asked what outside lighting there might be.  Ms. Fernandes stated she planned on having one outside light on the arena.  Mr. Jones stated Ms. Fernandes should check with the code enforcement officer regarding the Town’s dark sky lighting policy.

MOTION

Mr. Peckham moved, seconded by Ms. Sciortino, to close the public hearing.

ADOPTED

Mr. Irvine – aye; Ms. Sciortino-aye, Mr. Thorp - aye, Mr. Peckham – aye; Mr. Wright – aye. 

ANGELO AREA VARIANCE PUBLIC HEARING

Scott Harter, a civil engineer with Professional Engineering Group, appeared before the Board for Ralph Angelo, 2 Woodspring Hill Drive, Honeoye Falls, NY, for an area variance on 84.801 acres, bearing Tax Account No. 229.02-1-15.1, located in an RA-5 zone, on the west side of West Bloomfield Road, 1320 feet south of Parrish Road, to allow construction of a single family dwelling on a pre-existing, non-conforming lot due to its road access being approximately 22 feet versus 100 feet as per the current Town Code.

Mr. Wright stated the affidavit of posting was in the file and waived the reading of the public notice.

Mr. Harter gave a brief history of the property stating he had designed the lots a few years ago and was involved with a property swap between Mr. Duncan and Mr. Avila regarding this parcel and the adjoining parcel.  Mr. Harter stated that this is a flag lot and that the regulations have changed since the subdivision approval.  Mr. Harter stated that now Mr. Angelo wishes to build a single family dwelling on the property, but since the code has changed, this is now a pre-existing, non-conforming lot.  

Mr. Wright asked about combining the driveways with Mr. Avila.  Mr. Harter stated that there were already 4 drives off the private drive, which is the maximum number allowed by code.  

Mr. Wright asked if there was any alternative to meet the 100 foot access.  A discussion followed.  Mr. Harter stated the surrounding lots are also flag lots.

There were no other comments from the Board.

Mr. Wright opened the meeting to comments from the public.  Moe Bickweat, Town Board member, stated that he recalled the original subdivision application and that this was going to be a family homestead.  

Mr. Wrigth asked if this could be achieved by any other means.  Mr. Harter stated no other viable alternative exists to the proposed means to access the property.

Mr. Wrigth asked if this would result in an undesirable change to the neighborhood.  Mr. Harter stated no.

Mr. Wright asked if this request was substantial.  Mr. Harter stated that the variance from the minimum is substantial, 22’ versus 100’, when viewed numerically.  He stated that an 8’ wide utility easement adjoins the 22’ strip to allow a total of 30’ available to create this entrance.

Mr. Wright asked if there would be any adverse physical environmental effects.  Mr. Harter stated no.

Mr. Wright asked if this difficulty was self-created.  Mr. Harter stated no.

The Board had no other questions.

MOTION

Mr. Irvine moved, seconded by Mr. Wright, to close the public hearing.

ADOPTED

Mr. Irvine – aye; Ms. Sciortino-aye, Mr. Thorp- aye, Mr. Peckham – aye; Mr. Wright – aye. 

MINUTES

MOTION

Mr. Wright moved, seconded by Ms. Sciortino, to approve the minutes of the February 9, 2012 meeting, as amended.

ADOPTED

Mr. Irvine – aye; Ms. Sciortino-aye, Mr. Thorp - aye, Mr. Peckham – aye; Mr. Wright – aye. 

A discussion followed regarding the two public hearings.  Mr. Irvine stated he would write the Fernandes determination and Mr. Wright stated he would write the Angelo determination.

MOTION

Mr. Wright moved, seconded by Mr. Irvine, to adjourn the Zoning Board meeting at 7:55 p.m.

ADOPTED

Mr. Irvine – aye; Ms. Sciortino-aye, Mr. Thorp - aye, Mr. Peckham – aye; Mr. Wright – aye.
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